
BY LAWS 
DAVIS DEMOCRATIC CLUB 

 
PREAMBLE 
 
The Davis Democratic club is an organization composed of registered 
Democrats interested in election to the offices of the Democratic Party or 
interested in becoming candidates of the Democratic Party; promoting 
the Democratic Party in Davis, in Yolo County and in California; 
seeking full information about the Democratic Party and its candidates 
for local, statewide and national office; desiring to foster the ideals and 
principles of the Democratic Party; and providing all people, through 
the election of Democrats, the highest degree of social justice and 
welfare. 
 
ARTICLE I TITLE 
 
This organization shall be known as the Davis Democratic Club. 
 
ARTICLE II POLICY 
 
SECTION 1  It is the policy of this organization to elect Democratic 
Party candidates; to develop leadership; to increase party responsibility 
and responsiveness; to maintain and promote harmony within party 
ranks while sustaining diversity and the free interchange of ideas; and to 
educate members, candidates and the public. 
 
SECTION 2  The Board may endorse policies on which the State and 
National group have taken a position.  Where policy is not stated on a 
given issue the Board may take the matter to the general membership by 
majority vote of the Board and prior notice for action.  Any such action 
shall then be subject to the membership approval by mail vote or at the 
next general meeting or a special meeting within one-month notice.  Any 
policies to be discussed must be covered in the newsletter. 
 
SECTION 3  It shall be the Policy of this club to refrain from making 
pre-primary endorsements, and to refrain from endorsing propositions 
except where they are in conformity with the State and/or National party 
platforms and the Board of the California Democratic Party. 
 



SECTION 4  This organization shall support nominees of the 
Democratic Party in elections.  By a majority vote of the Board, this 
organization may support the Democratic candidate in an election to 
nonpartisan office.  By a consensus vote of the Board, as indicated by a 
two-thirds plus one vote, this organization may support one of several 
democratic candidates, who are competing for election to the same 
nonpartisan office. 
 
SECTION 5  Use of the Davis Democratic Club mailing list shall be 
made available to “Democratic Candidates” on the following basis:   
 
Democratic Candidates for Nonpartisan Office  $50 + cost of labels 
Democratic Nominees for Partisan office   “  +  “ 
Democratic Candidates in Partisan Primary Elections “  +  “ 
Democratic Candidates in Partisan General Election “  +  “ 
Democratic Candidates in Uncontested Partisan Primary Elections “ +  “ 
 
The  Democratic organization requesting use of the mailing list must 
make it in writing and submit a copy of the specific mailing.  The Board 
shall decide charges for use of the mailing list for promoting stands on 
issues, propositions or any purpose not covered in the policy.  (minimum 
charge $50 + label cost). 

 
Use of the mailing labels shall be for the sole purpose and time specified 
in the written request.  The labels may not be copied, shared, sold, 
provided, donated or given to any other cause, campaign, candidate or 
organization. 
 
SECTION 6   The newsletter will accept brief announcements pertaining 
to special events involving political and social issues, which are 
compatible with the ideals of the Democratic Party – As reflected in its 
State and/or National platforms.  However, we want to discourage 
simple community or meeting announcements.  The newsletter shall be 
published monthly in a timely manner. 



All non-Democratic announcements need a sponsor and a second from 
amongst the Board.  They are subject to review by the editor.  Appeals 
can be made to the Board.  The goal of accepting announcements is to 
provide closer liaison with community groups who do support the 
Democratic Party and its issues. 
 
Advertisements will be accepted from non-profit groups at a pro-rata 
cost, and at a slightly higher fee from private parties, and be identified 
as paid advertisements.   They are subject to space limitation, and in 
total must not be more that 35% of the newsletter.  Advertisements are 
subject to review by the Editor.   Appeals may be directed to the Board. 
 
SECTION 7  Club monies shall not be given to any non-Democratic 
Party affiliated organization. 
 
SECTION 8  The Weir-Willaimson Award shall be presented to the 
Outstanding Yolo County Democrat yearly at the Yolo County 
Democratic Central Committee Bean Feed.  (See attached award 
information). 
 
ARTICLE III  MEMBERSHIP 
 
The Davis Democratic Club shall maintain an open membership policy 
for all registered Democrats who are residents of the State of California.   
 
ARTICLE IV  OFFICERS 
 
SECTION 1  The officers shall be: President, Vice President, Recording 
Secretary, Corresponding Secretary, Treasurer, Publicity Coordinator, 
Newsletter Editor and Membership Chair. 
 
SECTION 2  The President shall announce the club is seeking 
candidates for all offices in the October newsletter.  Only paid up 
members shall vote or/and qualified to be elected officers.   The 
President shall appoint a nominating committee that shall put forth the 
names of all qualified candidates.  The committee shall publicize a list of 
all qualified candidates in the December newsletter and present it at the 
third general meeting of the year, on a biennial basis. The President shall 
call for nominations from the floor.  The officers shall be elected by a 
majority vote of the members attending.  The members must pay their 



club dues by the meeting prior to the election meeting.  Ballots will be 
prepared for members that have paid their dues by the Recording 
Secretary and distributed at the election meeting.  The elected officers 
shall serve for a period of two years. 
 
SECTION 3  Whenever a vacancy arises in an officer position, the 
President will announce the vacancy and request nominations from the 
membership.  The vacancy shall be filled for the remainder of the term 
by majority vote of the Board. 
 
ARTICLE V DUTIES OF OFFICERS 
 
SECTION 1  The President shall preside over general Board meetings 
and shall be responsible for the overall direction of the club.  The 
President shall carry out any special directives of the Board. 
 
SECTION 2  The Vice President shall act to assist the President and 
Board and shall perform the duties of the President when that officer is 
absent.  The Vice President shall serve as program chair. 
 
SECTION 3  The Recording Secretary shall keep the minutes of the 
Board meeting, meeting roll of attendance and shall keep a permanent 
copy of all formal reports by officers or committees and shall act as the 
club historian by keeping a copy of minutes, reports, publicity and 
newsletters in yearly binders.  These binders will be permanent club 
records. 
 
SECTION 4   The Corresponding Secretary shall be responsible for the 
handling of all correspondence for the club.  All correspondence shall be 
approved by the President (or Vice President in the absence of the 
President). 
 
SECTION 5  The Treasurer shall receive and disburse the funds of the 
club, keeping a careful and accurate account of all monies so received 
and disbursed.  All expenditures, except for regular disbursements for 
such routine items as newsletter postage and hall rentals, shall be 
budgeted and approved in advance by the Board when time permits.  
When timely expenditures are required, the President may authorize 
disbursement of funds.  The Treasurer shall ensure that all political and 
financial reports required by any government entity are timely filed.  



The Treasurer shall make monthly reports to the board and an annual 
report to the membership.  The Treasurer or President shall sign checks 
and both shall sign any required bank documents. 
 
SECTION 6  The Publicity Chair shall ensure that all general meeting, 
elections, meeting of the Board, as well as special events, are adequately 
publicized. 
 
SECTION 7  The Newsletter Editor shall publish and distribute the 
Club’s monthly newsletter in a timely manner. 
 
SECTION 8  The Membership Chair shall organize and maintain 
records of the Club’s membership, provide such information to Club 
officers, candidates for political office and others upon direction by the 
Board and promote activities to maintain and increase Club 
Membership.  The Membership Chair shall also generate mailing labels 
of the Club membership as directed by the Board. 
 
SECTION 9   The Executive Advisory Committee will consist of all 
elected officers and will meet at the pleasure of the President.  This 
committee may make recommendations, which will be brought to the 
Board for its consideration. 
 
ARTICLE VI BOARD 
 
SECTION 1  The elected officers and certain, appointed Club members 
will constitute the Board.  Club members, who satisfy the eligibility 
requirements, may request appointment to the Board.  Approval of this 
request will be determined by a majority of the existing Board voting in 
favor of the member’s appointment to the Board. A majority of Board 
members, excluding those having pre-approved excused absences and 
those on approved Leave of Absence, shall constitute a quorum to 
conduct business. There shall be such standing committees, ad hoc 
committees, and specific task assignments, as the Board feels necessary.  
The assignment of committee chairs, committee members and members 
to perform specific tasks shall be made by the Board.  Club members 
who have paid current dues and are serving in such capacities are 
eligible for appointment to the Board.  Current payment of Club dues is 
a continuing requirement for Board membership, whether by election or 



appointment.  Failure to satisfy this requirement automatically results in 
suspension from the Board. 
 
SECTION 2 Any interested Democrat may attend Board meetings. 
 
SECTION 3 A Board member absent for three of five consecutive board 
meetings, or absent three board meeting in a row, exclusive of excused 
absences, shall be removed from the Board.  Absence for cause may be 
excused prior to a meeting by approval of the President for a maximum 
of three excused absences in any calendar year.   Members, who for 
cause, are unable to attend meetings, may request a temporary Leave of 
Absence for up to six months, subject to approval by vote of a majority 
of the Board.  Following this approved  Leave of Absence, the member 
may resume their term of appointment to the Board.   
 
SECTION 4 All committee chairs and committee members shall carry 
out such responsibilities as given to them by the President or Board. 
 
ARTICLE VII GENERAL MEETINGS 
 
The Davis Democratic Club shall have a minimum of eleven general 
meetings each year.  Monthly dinners or other special events may 
constitute a general meeting if so designated by the President or a two-
thirds vote of the Board. 
 
ARTIICLE VIII DUES 
 
The board shall establish membership dues to be paid on a yearly basis; 
there shall be a reduced rate of dues for students. 
 
ARTICLE IX AMENDMENTS 
 
The bylaws may be amended by a three-fourths vote of the Board at any 
meeting or by two-thirds vote at the meeting following the one in which 
an amendment is submitted. 
 
ARTICLE X       ISSUES NOT COVERD BY THESE BY-LAWS 
In issues of rules of order not covered by the by-laws, the club will follow 
"Robert's Rules of Order (Newly Revised)". 
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